PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 15, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 15, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Executive Session

Chairman Quintal convened the meeting at approximately 6:30 p.m.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Call to Order – Open Session

Chairman Quintal called the open portion of the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Interim Appointment – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi was pleased to announce that she appointed Conni DiLego as Interim Director of the Council on Aging for the next three months, effective December 28, 2009.   Ms. Arrighi explained that Ms. DiLego holds a Master’s degree from Suffolk University and a BS in Human Services from the University of Massachusetts/Boston, and she has served as the Outreach/Social Worker for the Plymouth Council on Aging since September of 2005.

According to the Charter, Ms. Arrighi noted, the Town Manager must first file a notice of intent with the Board to appoint a Division Head.   She listed the Board’s three options:  (1) the Board can do nothing and the interim appointment will take place on December 28, 2009; (2) the Board can veto the appointment with four votes; or, (3) the Board can waive the waiting period.
Christmas Trees / Cost Savings Measures – Ms. Arrighi reported that, in the past, the Town has allowed residents to dispose of their Christmas trees at no charge at Balboni Reprocessing on Camelot Drive.  The Solid Waste Division, she said, has covered the cost of this service, which amounted to approximately $6,776.00 to accept 8,577 trees ($0.79/tree) last year.  Ms. Arrighi reported that, based on the current economic climate and the Town’s budgetary concerns, she met with the Acting DPW Director to discuss the possible elimination of this program, thus requiring residents to bear the cost of disposing their trees.   It is too late in the season, however, to make a change in this service that is used by so many Plymouth residents, she said, but this expense will be reviewed in the course of formulating the Town’s budget for the next year.

January 19, 2010 Election Ballot Summary – Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that, in 2008, the Town Charter was amended through a Special Act of the Legislature to allow the inclusion of ballot summaries for any binding or non-binding question on the official election ballot in the Town of Plymouth.   The ballot summary, she said, should include a fair and concise summary of the question, along with a one-sentence statement describing the effect of a yes or no vote, both prepared by Town Counsel and approved by the Board of Selectmen.   Ms. Arrighi presented the ballot summary for the question on the forthcoming election ballot of January 19, 2010 pertaining to the increase of sales tax on meals:    

Shall the Town vote to approve the action of the Representative Town Meeting whereby it was voted under Article 12A of the October 26 Fall Annual Town Meeting that the Town accept the provisions of G.L. c. 64L, §2(a) authorizing the imposition of a local excise in the statutory amount of .75% on the sale of restaurant meals originating within the Town?

Yes______


No_______

SUMMARY

In Massachusetts, there is a statewide sales tax on meals of 6.25% of the price of the meal.  A local acceptance statute, G.L. c.64L, §2(a), authorizes an increase of .75% on the sales tax on meals.  Representative Town Meeting members voted at the October 26, 2009 Fall Annual Town Meeting to accept the statute and increase the meals tax by .75%, from 6.25% to 7%.  This question asks whether voters approve that action.

A YES vote will approve the action of Town Meeting increasing the sales tax on meals in Town from 6.25% to 7%.  

A NO vote will reject the action of Town Meeting and maintain the sales tax on meals in Town at 6.25%.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the ballot summary for the January 19, 2010 Meals Tax question, as presented by the Acting Town Manager.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Sheriff’s Department – Ms. Arrighi reported that she and the Finance Director will continue to keep the Board apprised of all Town-related issues/revenues/costs associated the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Department, in light of its upcoming transition to an agency of the Commonwealth.   An important factor to note regarding this transition, she said, is that the Plymouth County Correctional Facility (“PCCF”) currently disposes its refuse at no charge at the Town’s transfer station.  This subsidization will cease once the Sheriff’s department becomes an office of the Commonwealth, she noted, and the ‘host fee’ that PCCF pays to the Town will become the responsibility of the State.
Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

· LBK, LLC d/b/a Burger King, 140 Samoset Street – New Owner

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler license (as outlined above) for LBK, LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

 Vehicle for Hire Renewals

· Habilitation Assistance Corporation (424 Court Street) requested the following new licenses/permits and renewals (as noted):
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi/Livery (renewal)

· Applying for 39 vehicle’s – 23 new, 16 renewals

All vehicles have been inspected by the Inspectional Services Department

· Two Vehicle For Hire Operator Licenses:

Leigh Armistead (renewal)


Frank D’Amario (renewal)

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the licenses listed above for Habilitation Assistance Corporation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  


Vehicle for Hire (New)

· Special Occasion Limo, Inc. (2289 State Road) applied for one new livery vehicle.  The vehicle has been inspected by the Inspectional Services Department.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Vehicle for Hire (Livery) Permit for Special Occasion Limo, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

One Day Wine and Malt
· Our House Services (Jim Yasinski, 40 Russell Street) requested that the Board amend the 6:00 p.m. start time for its previously-approved one day license for December 18, 2009 to a new start time of 5:00 p.m.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an amendment (as outlined above) to the One Day Wine & Malt License previously granted to Our House Services / Jim Yasinski for December 18, 2009.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Colony Place (Deborah Keating, 174 Colony Place) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a Chamber of Commerce Business After Hours Event to be held from 5:30 to 7:30 p.m. on December 17, 2009 at Colony Place.  Liquor liability will be in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day Wine & Malt License for Colony Place / Deborah Keating.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Request for Temporary Closure

· Lobster Hut (25 Town Wharf) requested permission to close temporarily to perform maintenance repairs from December 21, 2009 until February 10, 2010.  They will reopen on February 11th.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the request for temporary closure (as outlined above) from Lobster Hut.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
2010 Renewal Certification for ABCC
Each year, the State’s Alcohol & Beverage Control Commission (“ABCC”) requests a list of liquor licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2010 renewal.  The Board acknowledged the following list of establishments who have not renewed for 2010:

· Croma USA-Plymouth, LLC d/b/a Croma, 160 Colony Place

· Stoneforge Plymouth Inc. d/b/a Stoneforge Steak House and Raw Bar, 140 Warren Avenue
· Micki’s Tavern Inc. d/b/a  Kevin Ryan’s Pub, 293 Court Street

Vote to Set Seasonal Population
The ABCC annually requests an estimate of Resident Seasonal Population.  The Town Clerk estimates Plymouth’s seasonal population at 88,021.50.              [continued on next page]
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to estimate Plymouth’s Resident Seasonal Population at 88,021.50.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / October 6, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 6, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Meeting Minutes / October 8, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 8, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Machado, who did not attend the October 8th meeting.
Meeting Minutes / October 13, 2009 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 13, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti, who did not attend the October 13th meeting.  .
Meeting Minutes / October 20, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 20, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes / October 26, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 26, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
License Agreement / 71 Ellisville Road – The Board approved and executed a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Mary O’Donnell of 47 Marion Drive, Kingston, Massachusetts (owner of 71 Ellisville Road) pertaining to the construction of erosion control measures which span onto Town-owned property known as Lot 27A on Assessors Map 53.

License Agreement / 75 Ellisville Road – The Board approved and executed a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Lois Krasilovsky of 755 Hemenway Street, Marlborough, Massachusetts (owner of 75 Ellisville Road) pertaining to the construction of erosion control measures which span onto Town-owned property known as Lot 27A on Assessors Map 53.

License Agreement / 79 Ellisville Road – The Board approved and executed a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Anne Rascoe of 79 Ellisville Road, Plymouth, Massachusetts pertaining to the construction of erosion control measures which span onto Town-owned property known as Lot 27A on Assessors Map 53.

License Agreement / Permission to Place Sign on Town Property – The Board approved and executed a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and The Ponds at Plymouth Recreational Trust Fund pertaining to the placement of a sign (denoting the “Pine Hollow at the Ponds of Plymouth” development) at the corner of Long Pond Road and Lunn’s Way on Town-owned property known as Lot 29-3 on Assessors Map 113.

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Lisa Paulding of 41 Hood Drive for her female Pit Bull Terrier (2 years old). 
Benefits Policy – The Board updated the Retirement Benefits, Eligibility Standards and Contribution Percentages for Health and Dental Policy voted on June 23, 2009 to reflect the two Medicare Part B monthly standard premiums of reimbursement (excluding IRMAA), as established by the Social Security Administration, effective January 2010.  

Public Comment

Ed Rehill asked the Board for assistance with a tax assessment issue on his property on Taylor Avenue.   Mr. Rehill stated that he has gone before the Town’s Board of Assessors and the State’s Appellate Tax Board several times for what he claims is an incorrect and arbitrary assessment of his waterfront property at White Horse Beach, to no avail.   Land assessment values went up significantly, he said, and the Town’s Assessor has not provided him with an adequate explanation as to why.

Vice Chairman Malaguti posed some brief questions to Mr. Rehill regarding his complaint.  Chairman Quintal noted that the Board generally does not discuss matters of this kind at its meetings.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she and the Town’s Assessor have both spent considerable time trying to answer Mr. Rehill’s property assessment questions; at this point, however, his only course of action is to proceed with subsequent appeals to the Board of Assessors and Tax Appellate Board.
Robert Boynton noted that construction has begun again on the Housing Authority’s Cherry Hill II senior housing project, and he inquired if the Town has ascertained whether locals are employed at the site.  Mr. Boynton stated that he and many of his friends are unemployed; construction projects like Cherry Hill II, he said, could help put many local laborers to work.
Public Hearing: Addition of Underground Fuel Storage

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider an application from Cumberland Farms, Inc., 150-152 Samoset Street, to add 8,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Diesel) to its already existing 24,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Gasoline), bringing the total amount of Underground Storage to 32,000 gallons.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 148 of the Massachusetts general Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.   Chairman Quintal noted that the hearing had been continued twice (from previously scheduled dates of November 17 and December 1, 2009) to this final date per request of the petitioner.

Robert Pellegrini addressed the Board on behalf of Cumberland Farms, Inc. and discussed the company’s intent to add storage of diesel fuel at their Samoset Street location.   The two requests to continue the public hearing, he explained, were related to the resolution of easement issues with one of the location’s abutters.   Mr. Pellegrini displayed maps of the site and discussed the placement of the new storage tank.

Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment either for or against the license application.  No citizens came forward to speak.
Chairman Quintal then closed the hearing and brought the matter back to the Board.  

Noting that the Fire Chief and Conservation Commission approved the request for additional storage, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the application from Cumberland Farms, Inc., 150-152 Samoset Street, to add 8,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Diesel) to its already existing 24,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Gasoline), bringing the total amount of Underground Storage to 32,000 gallons.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously (5-0) in favor.  

Public Hearing: Taxi Regulations
Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, introduced a public hearing to discuss proposed changes to the Town’s taxi regulations.  Mr. O’Brien noted a previous presentation provided to the Board on November 10, 2009 during which he outlined the three main changes proposed: metering in all taxis, established cabstands, and on-vehicle advertising.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.

Scott Vecchi, owner of Mayflower Taxi, offered his thoughts on the changes.   Mr. Vecchi noted that he has already installed meters into all of his taxi vehicles, and he discussed the various types of meters available for use and the ease with which they can be installed.  The public appears to favor the use of meters, he said, and the Town, in his opinion, should require all companies to use them, to ensure fairness for customers and an equal playing field between Plymouth’s taxi companies.   Mr. Vecchi also expressed favor for the establishment of taxi stands in the downtown/waterfront district to provide better access for patrons.  On-vehicle advertising, he noted, will provide an opportunity for taxi companies to supplement their income, but he suggested that the Board refrain from limiting advertisements to local companies, only.  
Brenda Silvieus, owner of a residence and bed & breakfast at the corner of Brewster and Winslow Streets, expressed opposition to the location of a cab stand at the end of Brewster Street, beside her property.   With limited parking on Brewster Street and considerable noise from vehicle traffic in the area, she advised the Town to locate the stand closer to commercial locations where tourists and business patrons would be more likely to congregate.

Paul Cripps, Director of Destination Plymouth, endorsed the proposed changes to the taxi regulations, citing the benefit it would bring to tourists and local business, alike.

Mr. O’Brien responded to some brief questions from the Selectmen regarding the proposed cab stands and on-vehicle advertising.   He noted that the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) recommended that first priority be given to delivery trucks at the three cabstands proposed within loading zones.  
Selectman Hallisey expressed concern that the cab stands proposed for Main and Court Streets might interfere with already very limited parking within the downtown.  Ms. Arrighi noted that staff can work further on the list of proposed cab stands, in response to the concerns issued by the Board and public.   Selectman Mahoney acknowledged the reasoning behind prohibiting the advertisement of alcohol and tobacco, but noted that he does not want to see a local business like Brennan’s Smoke Shop (located downtown) excluded from taxi advertising. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the proposed changes to the Town’s taxi regulations, subject to the accommodation of some minor changes suggested by the Board.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously (5-0) in favor.
Energy Update
Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Town’s efforts to reduce its energy use and improve the efficiency of its vehicle fleet, for which the Town received a “2009 Leading By Example Environmental Innovation Award.”   Mr. O’Brien outlined the improved energy use and cost savings realized at the following Town-owned facilities:

· Town Hall – 10% reduction in energy use, $9,900 in savings
· Police Station – 18% reduction in energy use, $23,058 in savings
· Fire Department Headquarters – 8% reduction in energy use, $1,953 in savings
· DWP Facility at 159 Camelot Drive – 17% reduction in energy use, $6,006 in savings
· Plymouth Public Library – 24% reduction in energy use, $49,127 in savings

· West Plymouth Fire Station – 14% reduction in energy use, $1,864 in savings

· Bourne Road Fire Station – 5% reduction in energy use, $192 in savings

· Cedarville Fire Station – 25% reduction in energy use, $3,236 in savings

· North Plymouth Fire Station – 24% reduction in energy use, $1,266 in savings

Mr. O’Brien indicated that he continues to track the Town’s 60+ electric accounts to monitor use and identify savings.  He credited the Town’s Fire Chief and Police Chief for their work in reducing energy use at their respective stations.
In response to questions from the Selectmen on the Town’s plans to incorporate wind power, Mr. O’Brien discussed the State’s regulations with regard to permitting and the Town’s intent to draft a standard wind power contract that can apply to several individual turbine projects.    
John Corcoran, chairman of the Energy Committee, thanked Mr. O’Brien and Patrick Farah from the Planning Department for their work on energy reduction and wind power projects.   He briefly referenced several wind tower projects proposed at various sites in Plymouth and talked about the system enhancements that NSTAR will have to install to accommodate the generation of wind power.  While opportunities come with challenges, Mr. Corcoran said, the Town is several steps ahead of other communities in terms of energy savings and the planning of renewable energy projects.

The Board shared some final comments regarding the energy presentation before taking a five-minute break to prepare for the next item of discussion.  Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. O’Brien and the Energy Committee for their efforts to save money and improve the Town’s energy efficiency.  

Committee Interviews
1820 Court House Consortium

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose one (1) citizen to serve on the 1820 Court House Consortium as a cultural/tourism representative for a term effective December 16, 2009 through November 10, 2010.  Chairman Quintal listed the two (2) applicants who responded to the solicitation for volunteers—A. Ethan Kusmin of 120 Summer Street and Samantha Nichols of 92 Jordan Road—but noted that Ms. Nichols could not attend the meeting due to an injury.    Chairman Quintal gave Mr. Kusmin the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

At the close of the brief interview with Mr. Kusmin, the Board voted in the majority (3-2) to appoint Samantha Nichols as the cultural/tourism representative on the 1820 Court House Consortium (for the term specified above).  Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Mahoney cast their votes for Mr. Kusmin. 
Agricultural Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would appoint seven (7) members to the Agricultural Committee, four (4) of whom would be residents who are actively engaged in farming, and three (3) of whom would serve as citizens-at-large.   Terms, he explained, would be staggered, in the manner listed below, and randomly assigned by staff, following the Board’s appointments:   

3 seats – terms effective December 16, 2009 through June 30, 2012

2 seats – terms effective December 16, 2009 through June 30, 2011

2 seats – terms effective December 16, 2009 through June 30, 2010

Chairman Quintal invited the four (4) farmer applicants (listed below) to introduce themselves and speak as to why they would like to be involved on the committee.   

Dausha Campbell

40 Forge Drive


farmer

Heidi Cooley


28 Victory Lane


farmer

Jennifer Friedrich

179 Little Sandy Pond Road

farmer

Ross Prentice


242 Jordan Road


farmer

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to appoint Dausha Campbell, Heidi Cooley, Jennifer Friedrich, and Ross Prentice to the four farmer seats on the Agricultural Committee, for terms to be determined at a later date (as previously explained).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal invited the following six (6) applicants for the three (3) citizen-at-large seats on the Agricultural Committee to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.
Barbara Anglin

21 Fremont Street


citizen-at-large

Samuel B. Bartlett

226 Warren Avenue


citizen-at-large

Virginia E. Davis

9 Lauren Road  


citizen-at-large

Bonnie Hobson

117 Clifford Road


citizen-at-large

John M. Moran

77 Cliff Street



citizen-at-large

Darryl E. Richters

4 Whiting Street


citizen-at-large

During the course of the interviews, Virginia Davis noted that Samuel Bartlett had to leave the meeting early, and, thus, he asked that the Board withdraw his name from consideration.  Ms. Davis noted that she, too, would withdraw her name from consideration, because there were so many other qualified applicants who could fill the at-large seats.  
By majority vote, the Board appointed the following citizens to the three (3) citizen-at-large seats on the Agricultural Committee, for terms to be determined at a later date (as previously explained):
Barbara Anglin

(5 votes)
Bonnie Hobson

(3 votes)
Darryl E. Richters

(5 votes)
Chairman Quintal thanked all of the applicants for their willingness to serve.
Plymouth Center Investment Strategy
Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development, provided a presentation on the Plymouth Center Investment Strategy, as developed by the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation (“the Foundation”). 

Mr. Hanks explained that the Foundation identified and examined the downtown / waterfront village center as a priority district where economic investment and development should be encouraged.   He outlined the questions that drove the formulation of the Investment Strategy, such as:

· Where do we want our downtown & waterfront to be in ten years (2020)?
· How do we react to existing market conditions?

· How do we support and grow tourism? 

· What can be done to encourage investment in our downtown / waterfront district?

· How do we enhance the visitor experience?

· What are the best uses for “soft” and vacant parcels?

Mr. Hanks focused on tourism (the town’s top industry) and discussed the ways that visitors could be encouraged to stay in Plymouth longer, based on the establishment of various year-round and seasonal attractions.   He talked about property values and commercial vacancy in the district, and he offered ideas on how the Town might encourage—through loan programs, tax incentives, and permit streamlining—an array of attractions that will enhance the visitor’s experience.  Lastly, Mr. Hanks described the relationship of marketing to the success of Plymouth’s tourism industry.

The Selectmen posed questions to Mr. Hanks and offered their thoughts on the Investment Strategy proposal.   Vice Chairman Malaguti spoke in favor of streamlining the permit process but cautioned against waiving fees (i.e. sewer connection fee, parking fund fee).   Selectman Hallisey also expressed support for the streamlining of permits and the reduction of the various committee hearings—and accompanying permit fees—through which entrepreneurs must pass before acquiring the necessary permits to open for business.   
Selectman Machado cited parking shortage and space configuration as barriers to the economic success of the downtown.  Chairman Quintal was favorable to the ideas outlined in the presentation, and he noted his belief that the improvement of public infrastructure will be an important factor in the revitalization of the downtown / waterfront district.
At the close of the discussion, Mr. Hanks stated that he would take the Board’s comments into consideration and return for another presentation at a later date.

Solid Waste Advisory Update / SEMASS Contract
Lawrence Fava, chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), offered a presentation on the SWAC’s review of the proposed renegotiation of the Town’s contract with SEMASS for waste disposal.    
Mr. Fava listed the following benefits of renewing the contract with SEMASS, as identified by the SWAC:

· SEMASS’s waste to electrical energy system is environmentally preferred and will not likely be replaced by newer technologies for at least another 15-20 years
· SEMASS has reliable history as Town’s long term waste disposal service provider

· The contract will lock-in predetermined, incremental (but competitive) increases to the tipping rate, regardless of inflation and with no penalty for reduced tonnage due to recycling
· SEMASS’s Rochester location is close and conveniently accessible, resulting in less wear & tear on the Town’s trash delivery trucks 
Mr. Fava then listed the following disadvantages of renewing the contract with SEMASS, as identified by the SWAC:

· Possible additional costs could be implemented if there are changes to the laws governing waste disposal
· Inaccessibility to newer technologies that may be developed and made available while Plymouth is bound to SEMASS’s incinerator technology during the life of the contract

· The proposed agreement caps inflation to 4% in any one given year, but carries the excess to subsequent years where inflation is below 4%

Mr. Fava discussed the Town’s current tipping fee ($22.53 per ton) and compared it to that of other communities.  He displayed spreadsheets illustrating the Town’s costs and accumulated savings if the SEMASS contract is renegotiated to a predetermined, incrementally increased fee.   Mr. Fava estimated the long term savings of renegotiating the contract—accumulated by 2029—at $4.4 million.

A recent presentation on anaerobic waste disposal technology brought forth to the SWAC was not found to be a feasible or timely solution to the Town’s waste disposal needs, Mr. Fava said, and the Cape Cod Commission’s regional plan to use the Bourne landfill was also deemed to be unfavorable.   
Mr. Fava noted that, from his discussion with Town Counsel, it is his understanding that any new contract with SEMASS is subject to approval by Town Meeting.  He then invited Plymouth resident Rich Rothstein to speak about the State’s permitting process regarding waste disposal facilities.  Mr. Rothstein, a member of the Town’s Nuclear Matters Committee, noted that he spent half of his career as a consultant in the municipal solid waste processing field.   He talked about the State’s environmental review and permitting process for waste disposal facilities, and he dismissed the feasibility of constructing an anaerobic facility within the Town of Plymouth.  

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to public comment.

Roger Silva noted that he served as chairman of Board of Selectmen when the Town first enacted its contract with SEMASS and established a long-term tipping fee of $18 per ton.   At the time, he said, the Board was criticized for locking the Town into a set rate for such a long-term contract, but later praised when the Town’s disposal costs were significantly lower than that of other municipalities.  Mr. Silva advised the Board to follow the advice of Mr. Fava and the SWAC, based on the research they conducted and the projected figures they have presented.

Matt Muratore, vice chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”), suggested that the Board hold its decision on the proposed contract until his committee has had an opportunity to hear Mr. Fava’s presentation (when the SEMASS contract is included as an article on the Town Meeting warrant) in early 2010.

Linda Benezra, the FinCom’s representative on the SWAC, noted that she is part of a minority of members on the SWAC that has concerns about the proposed renegotiation of the contract with SEMASS.   If the Town is asking the taxpayers to pay more in advance for trash disposal than they should be paying, she said, then the Town should ensure that it has investigated all opportunities and alternatives before signing on to a 15 year contract.    Ms. Benezra noted that, as State’s environmental regulations change, the Town could be liable, as a client of SEMASS, for cleanup of the company’s ash disposal site in Carver.   She advised the Board to consider the advantages of regionalization (as with the Cape Cod Commission proposal), to reap the benefits of strength in numbers.

Rich Rothstein spoke again about the regulations governing municipal waste management and he provided some background information on the operations of typical waste disposal facilities that existed back in the 1980’s.  Stringent regulations were enacted in the 1990’s to prevent toxic emissions, he said, and more regulations are to be expected.  Mr. Rothstein speculated that, considering the facts presented, it might be the ideal time for the Town to take the opportunity to sign onto the contract with SEMASS.
Selectman Mahoney, the Board’s designee to the SWAC, discussed the Cape Cod Commission’s proposal for a regionalized approach to municipal trash management and the disposal alternatives identified in the Commission’s study.  He noted that he was ready to sign the renegotiated contract with SEMASS but willing to hold his decision to allow the FinCom to hear the SWAC’s presentation.  
Selectman Machado and Vice Chairman Malaguti both noted that they were ready to seize the opportunity for future savings and approve the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) with SEMASS.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board has already approved the MOU, but it now needs to determine whether it will agree to move forth with and approve the amendments/refinements made to the MOU by Town Counsel.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with SEMASS / Covanta, as amended by Town Counsel.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Condition of Standish Avenue – Vice Chairman Malaguti again expressed frustration about the condition of Standish Avenue (due to extensive infrastructure work spanning nearly two years), and he advised the DPW to refrain from ever allowing another project like this to remain unfinished for such a long period of time. 
Extension of Sewer Infrastructure to Plimoth Plantation – Selectman Machado noted that Plimoth Plantation is approaching its wastewater system’s capacity.  With the Town’s 400th Anniversary approaching in 2020, he said, it is critical that the DPW Director begin to plan for the extension of the Town’s sewer infrastructure along Sandwich Street to the popular tourist destination. 
Letters

Curve on Gunners Exchange Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the Acting DPW Director or Town Engineer contact Helene Regan regarding her concerns about the lack of sight distance for motorists traveling around a curve in Gunners Exchange Road.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the Town Manager’s Special Assistant recently contacted Ms. Regan regarding the matter.
Committee Resignations – Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged recent resignations from Town committee members Paul Hapgood (Roads Advisory Committee), Frank Condon (Roads Advisory Committee), and Gerry Sirrico (Energy Committee).  He asked that the Town Manager’s Office send letters of gratitude to each for their service to the community.

New Business

Committee Interviews and Appointments – Selectman Mahoney referenced the Board’s earlier vote to appoint a candidate to the 1820 Court House Consortium, despite the fact that the candidate did not attend the interview session.   He noted his reluctance to vote for candidates who do not appear before the Board, and he wondered if, in the future, the interviews could be rescheduled to accommodate all applicants, so that the citizens in the audience and at home will have the opportunity to familiarize themselves with potential committee members.  
The Board briefly discussed Selectman Mahoney’s comments.  Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed that he, too, has generally refrained from voting for candidates who do not appear for scheduled interviews.  Chairman Quintal noted the inevitable difficulty of accommodating several schedules and the resulting delay it would cause in the assignment of seats on a committee.  Selectman Hallisey mentioned that applicants’ letters and résumés are always made available in the Board’s packets for review prior to the meeting.

Snow & Ice Removal Fleet – Chairman Quintal questioned why the Town does not solicit assistance from retired DPW employees for additional snow plow drivers, instead of its current practice of advertising for outside contractors.   Selectman Machado agreed, stating that former DPW employees might be better trained to handle plow equipment and more familiar with plow routes.
Liquor Liability Insurance – Chairman Quintal noted that there are liquor licensees who are not compliant with the Town’s policy requiring liquor liability insurance for restaurant/bar establishments.  He suggested that the Board strengthen its policy to ensure and enforce compliance.

Affordable Housing Count – Chairman Quintal expressed concern that, at the most recent Community Preservation Committee meeting, it was reported that the Mayflower Village and Algonquin Heights housing complexes will soon no longer be eligible for inclusion within the Town’s affordable housing count.  He asked if the Town’s Director of Planning & Development could explain how or why this happens.

Salt & Sand Mixture – Selectman Machado stated his belief that the DPW uses too much salt on the roads to remove snow and ice, ultimately causing damage to the Town’s roadway and drainage infrastructure.  Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed, noting that the Town has an abundant supply of sand at the DPW’s Camelot Park facility with which it can offset the use of salt.

September 11th Memorial – Chairman Quintal reported that he is in the process of turning over the September 11th memorial at his property in North Plymouth to the Town.  The Fire Department, he said, has been notified that the City of New York has approved its request for a piece of steel (to be installed at the memorial) from the World Trade Center.

Posters in Downtown Windows – Chairman Quintal made note of complaints he has received regarding the photographic content of posters advertising entertainment at a downtown restaurant/bar establishment.    Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the Town Manager’s Office has received some of these complaints regarding posters depicting scantily clad belly dancers.  While the posters are not deemed illegal, she said, she will notify the owner of the establishment of the complaints that the Town has received.  
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Chairman Quintal, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:20 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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